LAXTON PARISH COUNCIL
7.30pm 22 November 2017

PRESENT:  Councillors Yarrow, Bray, Collins, Goulden, Newton and Sweeting.  
Ward Councillor Bayram was also present.

Clerk:  Alan Bravey

Apologies were received from Ward Councillor Wilkinson. 
The Parish Council met at Victory Hall, Laxton.

162/17
DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY AND NON-PECUNIARY INTERESTS – There were no declarations.
163/17
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING – Resolved – That the minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 25 October should be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
164/17
CLERK UPDATE– It was noted that the Internal Drainage Boar had started to recut the drain near to the allotments.  ERYC had ordered temporary repairs to the road slippage on Tranby Lane and would look to carry out more permanent works in the new financial year.  ERYC had added the snicket between Front Street and Back Street to their maintenance schedule.  They had agreed to moss spray and sweep the path and to carry out an ad hoc inspection and repairs.
165/17
WARD COUNCILLOR UPDATE – Councillor Bayram provided an update on the Goole Fields Wind Farm fund, advising on the potential funding available to community groups in Laxton Parish and the surrounding area and sharing information on previously successful schemes.  Councillor Goulden had been appointed to the panel.  There was a discussion on potential joint bids with neighbouring parishes and the prospect of the Village Hall using funding for the annual bonfire night event.  It was noted that the organisers of Laxtonbury were to set up a community group so they could apply for funding from the Sixpenny Wood fund.  
166/17
PUBLIC PARTCIPATION – There were no members of the public present. 
167/17
CORRESPONDENCE - Resolved – (a) that the following correspondence should be received by the Council:
i. Humberside Police – Newsletter

ii. ERYC – Councillor Goulden appointed to Panel of Goole Fields Wind Farm

iii. Northern Powergrid – Vulnerable persons workshop invite
(b) that Northern Powegrid’s vulnerable person scheme would be promoted in a community newsletter

168/17 AMENDMENT TO STANDING ORDERS – Resolved – that the Council should adopt the following provision in its standings orders: “That this council utilises its powers under the Local Government Act 1972, section 101, to devolve to the Clerk the authority to make decisions on planning applications where the application falls between meetings and it is not possible to obtain from the Planning Authority an extension of time to consider the matter.  In this circumstance the Clerk shall have authority to respond on the Council’s behalf, taking into account the Local Plan; the content of any planning policies and precedent.  This authority will not apply to applications where there are known objections by neighbours; multiple housing development; and new land allocations.” 

169/17 PLANNING APPLICATIONS – Resolved – That the Parish Council had no objections to the planning application for conversion of existing utility accommodation to form two holiday accommodation units at the The Villa, Station Road, Laxton.
170/17 GRANT APPLICATION–  Laxton Village Hall Committee had submitted a grant application form for £400 to contribute towards the costs of the community bonfire night event.  This was further to minute 106/17 where the Parish Council resolved to award the grant.  It was noted that all future grant application forms should normally be submitted two months prior to the event.  It was noted that there were increasing numbers of non-residents attending the event and the Parish Council questioned whether a charge could be introduced, possibly assisted by a temporary closure of the road.  The meeting also discussed whether the aim of the event was to raise funds for the Village Hall or to provide a community event.
Resolved – (i) that the grant application would be processed in accordance with the Council’s earlier resolution (ii) that the Clerk would pass on the Parish Council’s feedback to the Village Hall Committee.  
171/17 PARISH COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE AT COMMUNITY SURVEY REVIEW MEETING – Resolved – Councillors Bray and Goulden would represent the parish Council at the meeting with the Church, Village Hall and Bricklayer’s Arms to review the community survey.
172/17
COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER – Resolved –  That articles for the Christmas newsletter would include an update on the pumping station progress, highways and footpath updates, Police advice, a reminder on how to report potholes, promotion of local events and a Christmas quiz.      

173/17 HIGHWAYS, DYKES AND DRAINS –  
Resolved – (i) safety concerns of residents parking on makeshift layby near Skelton to be reported to ERYC (ii) Clerk to ask Yorkshire Water why the proposed rising main repairs in the area do not extend to Laxton  (iii) Clerk to ask ERYC whether the drain on Back Street that currently runs down Jubilee Avenue can be diverted to the newly recut drain (iv) Clerk to advise ERYC that ponding still occurring near to the railway crossing (v) Clerk to chase up previously reported pot holes on Jubilee Avenue that are washing water into residents gardens (vi) Clerk to report moss and tree root trip hazard on footpaths on St Peters Lane (vii) that the swampy condition of the verge outside of 4 St Peters Lane should be reported to ERYC footpath IDB should be reported to ERYC (viii) that a letter should be send to residents regarding overgrown hedges (ix) that concerns about potential damage to the sewers caused by residents parking on the verges opposite the corner of church close should be reported to ERYC
174/17  ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT - Resolved – That cheques should be signed to pay the following accounts:
	i. Clerk - Salary November – £86.80  

	ii. PAYE November – £57.60

	iii. Clerk Salary December - 86.45

	iv. PAYE December – £58.00

	v. Alan Bravey Petty Cash (Chalk spray) £8.99

	vi. East Riding of Yorkshire Council,  Street Lighting SLA - £299.66

	vii. Zurich,  Insurance Renewal £257.50


175/17
ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA – The meeting discussed the ongoing dog fouling problem.  A resident reported that a he had just finished cleaning dog mess from his drive and moments later discovered more fouling in the same place.  This had been reported to ERYC and a request made for increased Dog Warden attendance.  Resolved – (i) that the next meeting of the Parish Council would be on the 24nd January and would include an agenda item on Dog Fouling.  
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